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    Memorial Town Hall, 1 Library Street, Georgetown, MA 01833

Ph. (978) 352-5755  Fax (978) 352-5727

BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES

Memorial Town Hall

4/9/12

6:00 PM – Executive Session

2nd Floor Selectman’s Office

7:00 PM – General Meeting

3rd Floor Meeting Room

Selectmen Present:
C. David Surface, Chairman; Philip Trapani; Gary Fowler, Clerk; Stephen Smith; Stuart M. Egenberg

Others Present:
Michael Farrell, Town Administrator; Janet Pantano, Administrative Assistant
Absent:




_______________________________________________________________________
6:00PM-Executive Session

To conduct strategy sessions in preparation for negotiations with non-union personnel, or to conduct collective bargaining sessions or contract negotiations with non-union personnel;

Call to Order

Mr. Surface called the meeting to order at 7:00PM.
Pledge of Allegiance

WARRANT & MINUTES
Warrant to be signed

Minutes of March 26, 2012 General Meeting
Mr. Trapani moved to approve the minutes of March 26, 2012.  Mr. Fowler seconded the motion and the motion was approved by a unanimous vote.  Mr. Smith abstained.
Board Business
Request from the Building Inspector to be given the authority to waive permit fees for projects on Municipal Buildings
Jon Metivier, Building Inspector was present
Mr. Surface asked if the permit tracking fee applies to the waived fees.  Mr. Metivier stated that it does not if there is no fee there is no fee charged.  Mr. Trapani stated that he talked to some accountants and it makes sense to keep the number of permits.  Mr. Metivier explained the different matrix’s that his office uses to track permits.  Mr. Surface asked if he could report the number of non-fee permits to the board quarterly.  Mr. Smith stated that we do not want to add a more work to the Building office. Mr. Metivier stated he could do a report for the board. Mr. Metivier stated that there are not a lot of permits waived.  

Discussion on cost of permits and a cap of $250 that the Building Inspector could waive. 

Mr. Farrell stated that this year will be an anomaly as this year we will have $2mil in Energy projects.

Mr. Smith moved to allow the Building Inspector to waive fees for inspections/permits from the Inspections Department for work on municipal buildings/property.  Mr. Trapani seconded the motion.

Mr. Smith stated that there should be discretion on who is paying the bill such as the School Building and with MSBA paying part of fee then the Town should charge a fee.

Motion is approved by a unanimous vote.

Mr. Metivier stated that he also has an article on the ATM and asked if they could discuss that now.  

Mr. Surface stated that they will open the warrant to add a couple articles and discuss some articles.

ATM May 7, 2012 Warrant-Open/Close

Mr. Smith moved to open the ATM Warrant for May 7, 2012.  Mr. Trapani seconded the motion and the motion was approved by a unanimous vote.
Discussion

Article :  Inspections Department, Revolving Fund (ATM12-38)
To see if the Town will vote to establish an Inspections Department Revolving Fund as authorized by Chapter 44, Section 53E ½ of the Massachusetts General Laws.  This fund shall be funded by fees associated with electronic permit tracking software when permits are issued by the Town of Georgetown.  Funds to be expended without further appropriation for the purpose of funding permit tracking software fees, training, computer upgrades, data storage, and electronic data conversion of existing paper files and contract work associated with the electronic permitting system.  The Inspections Department may expend from this account an amount not to exceed $12,000 for the fiscal year beginning July 1, 2012, or take any other action in relation thereto.

Mr. Metivier explained what this is a revolving fund for with the new permit tracking software fees.  Mr. Fowler asked who would change or increase fees.  Mr. Metivier stated that the board would change the fees.   He explained that our fees are lower then surrounding towns that we are at $7 a thousand and surrounding towns are at $10.  He stated that there would be a zero fee for waived fees.  

Mr. Trapani moved to add the Inspections Department Revolving Fund Article ATM12-38 to the ATM Warrant for May 7, 2012.  Mr. Smith seconded the motion and the motion was approved by a unanimous vote. 
Fire Department ATM12-17 & 18

Article : Plymovent Exhaust System (ATM12-17)
$15,200
Article : Painting of Apparatus Bay (ATM12-18)
$6,000

Deputy Chief Russ Moyer explained that the Fire Chief could not attend this evening but that the he supports these requests.
Mr. Farrell stated that CIP met and approved both articles and recommended funding from the ambulance fund.  Deputy Moyer stated that the Chief does not want to use ambulance fund.  

Police Department ATM 12-19 & 20

Article : Radio Upgrade for 2013 Narrow Band Compliance (Town-wide) (ATM12-19)
$130, 000

Police Chief Mulligan stated that Lt. Cudmore and Office Dechene have worked on the Radio upgrade and can answer any questions.  Lt. Cudmore stated that the final project came in at $138K.  He stated that this is for all departments.   He gave the board a report on the system and on Narrow Band compliance.  He explained the equipment that departments have and what towers the town will use, etc.  Mr. Surface stated that they have done their homework.  Mr. Surface asked if there are any grants for this upgrade. Lt. Cudmore stated that the Police and Fire Departments have applied for grants and have been denied. Officer Dechene stated that they will use Kendall which is on the State Bid list and a local company for some items.  Lt. Cudmore stated that there is not a funding source.  Mr. Surface stated that funding for this item could come from free cash.  Lt. Cudmore stated that the system has a 15-20 year life span on equipment.  Mr. Smith stated that it is great that they looked at the whole town.  Chief Mulligan stated that this is a good price for all that they will receive.  Lt. Cudmore stated that if the article passes they hope to have all the equipment in place by September so they can test it and be in compliance by the deadline January 2013.  Mr. Egenberg asked with other towns also doing an install will there be any trouble with timelines.  Lt. Cudmore stated that they do not see any issues and Officer Dechene knows the business and will be the clerk of the works.  Mr. Fowler asked if the Light and Water will be putting funds into this project.  Lt. Cudmore explained how this will work.  Officer Dechene stated that this system will make sure that our departments are always monitored and will be safe for all.  

Police Department ATM 12-20 

Article : Police Department Holding Facility Repairs (ATM12-20)
$2,000
Chief Mulligan stated that they have fixed the cell for each State inspection and now again they need to retrofit a fixture as it provides a suicide risk.  Lt. Cudmore stated that it will cost $2K to fix.  
Mr. Trapani asked about the generator at the High School.  Chief Mulligan stated that they are working with the School on the assessment of the generator.  Lt Cudmore explained where they were.

Chief Mulligan stated that the new officer will be in the Police Academy in Lowell June 4th.  

Highway Department ATM12-23, 22, 24

Mr. Durkee, Highway Surveyor was present to discuss the Highway articles.

Article : 6-Wheel Dump Truck (Highway Dept) (ATM12-23)
$150,000
Mr. Durkee stated that they need a new dump truck at a cost of $129K with a trade-in.  He stated that the current dump has a cracked frame. 

Article : Mini-excavator (Highway Dept) (ATM12-22)
$65,000
Mr. Durkee stated that the town does not own a mini excavator and we rent one when needed.  He explained the uses for this piece of equipment.  He stated that they would look at a lease agreement.  He stated that he would be turning in the backhoe and this would reduce the cost.

Mr. Fowler asked if they could discuss the capitol fund tonight. 

Mr. Egenberg asked if the lease was cheaper than the purchase.  Mr. Durkee stated the cost would be $5,077 a year.  Mr. Fowler asked if they could take the funds from the road machinery fund.  Mr. Trapani asked the life span.  Mr. Durkee stated 15 to 20 years. Mr. Smith asked how much they now spend on rentals.  Mr. Durkee stated he spends about $6K a year for a rental now.

Article : 1-Ton Pickup Truck (Highway Dept) (ATM12-24)
$74,000
No discussion
Earth Day Clean-Up
Mr. Durkee stated that this Saturday, April 14th is the 5th Earth Day Clean-Up and encourage the public to come help out.  He stated that they would meet at the Park & Ride lot at 9AM.
Planning Board ATM12-39

Harry LaCortiglia and Chris Rich, Planning Board members were present

Article :  Planning Board-Amend Independent Senior Housing Bylaw (ATM12-39)
Mr. Surface stated that this article came about because of the citizen’s petition ISH bylaw change.  Mr. LaCortiglia stated that there will be a Public Hearing on this bylaw change May 2 and after that the Planning Board will give a recommendation to the Selectmen.  He stated that the Planning Board does not want to go to ATM without a recommendation the board.  Discussion on dates for final language for the warrant  Mr. Farrell stated that we hope to post the warrant on April 19th but the final day to post is April 23rd.  Mr. Rich stated that because of what could happen with the Citizen’s Petition the board wants to have this article.  He stated that they do not like to rush but they want their own article and the Citizen’s Petition does not give the Planning Board any authority to make waivers.  Discussion on Citizen’s Petition and what it proposes.  Ms. Evangelista explained why the RA district has the limitation that it does now in the ISH.  She stated when they have the hearing it will be explained.  She stated Mr. LaCortiglia is assuming the Citizen’s Petition article will pass and wants to have their own amendment to the ISH Bylaw.  Mr. LaCortiglia stated that what he proposes allows the Planning Board as the Permit Granting Authority to allow a waiver.  Mr. Smith asked some questions to clarify.  Mr. Rich stated that the developer may join forces with the Planning Board on supporting this article instead of the Citizen’s Petition that they submitted.  He stated that the way the ISH is now worded the Planning Board can not allow a waiver.  Mr. Surface stated that the Planning Board must post hearing and why rush and not hold until fall meeting.  Mr. Trapani stated that he feels that the board is going forward because of a Citizen’s Petition and would they do this if the petition was not presented.  Mr. LaCortiglia stated that they are doing this as there are changes to be made in the bylaw and this allows them to make the changes.  Mr. Rich stated that it is their discretion.  Mr. Trapani stated that the Planning Board does not feel we can defend our bylaw.  Mr. Rich stated that this gives the applicant a forum.  Mr. Trapani stated that this can give a false sense and if we can not defend our bylaw a change can be made.  Mr. Rich stated that it is in response to the Town Counsel response that the Planning Board can not give a waiver.  Mr. Surface asked if they could go through ZBA for a waiver.  Mr. LaCortiglia stated that they could but this will delay the process.   Mr. Fowler stated that they are being proactive with this change.  He stated that they are here to see if they can get the article on the warrant.   Mr. Trapani stated that he does not want to set a precedent.  Mr. Fowler stated that the Planning Board as Special Permit Granting Authority can reduce what goes before the ZBA and gives them more power.  Mr. Surface stated that bylaw amendment was just written over the weekend and he feels it is rushed.  Mr. Smith stated that because of the Citizen’s Petition the Planning Board contacted Town Counsel for an opinion and now has this amendment to give the Planning Board the opportunity to make waiver.  Mr. LaCortiglia explained the changes to the bylaw. Mr. Smith stated he would like to go forward and add this article to the warrant.  Mr. Surface stated he would prefer to wait.  

Mr. Smith moved to include Planning Board-Amend Independent Senior Housing Bylaw ATM12-39 in the ATM May 7, 2012 warrant.  Mr. Fowler seconded the motion.  Discussion
Mr. Fowler stated he has moved forward on other articles that have gone on the warrant as placeholders and asked Mr. Surface to go forward with this article.  Mr. Trapani stated that he is okay to go forward with the article but asked what are the benefits to the community and he hopes that the Planning Board does not feel threatened by the Citizen’s Petition.  Discussion
Motion was approved by a 4-1 vote.
Article : Park & Recreation –Gift of land Parcel A-1, 172 East Main Street (ATM12-37)
To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen to accept, for recreation purposes, a gift of land described as “Parcel A-1, 4,598 sq.ft.±” on a plan entitled: “Site Plan of Land in Georgetown, Massachusetts, Owned by UFP Technologies, Inc., 172 East Main Street, Georgetown, MA 01833, USA”, dated Sept. 28, 2011, prepared by Robert D. O’Neil, Jr., R.P.L.S., and to enter into all agreements and take all related actions necessary or appropriate to carry out this acquisition, and further to place such land in the care, custody and control of the Park and Recreation Department, or take any other action relative thereto. (Majority vote)
Mr. Trapani moved to include Article ATM 12-37 in the ATM Warrant for May 7, 2012.  Mr. Smith seconded the motion and the motion was approved by a unanimous vote.
Mr. Trapani moved to close the ATM Warrant for May 7, 2012.  Mr. Smith seconded the motion and the motion was approved by a unanimous vote.
Special Town Meeting Warrant for May 7, 2012
Mr. Smith moved to open STM Warrant for May 7, 2012.  Mr. Trapani seconded the motion and the motion was approved by a unanimous vote.

Mr. Surface stated that they have only one article on the STM Warrant for May 7, 2012 and it is for budget adjustments.  He stated Snow & Ice adjustment must be made and it is a small amount this year.

Mr. Trapani moved to close STM Warrant for May 7, 2012.  Mr. Smith seconded the motion and the motion was approved by a unanimous vote.
License Renewal for Henborg’s, 269 Central Street-Common Victualler and Weekly Entertainment-Movies (Thurs. only 8PM-11PM)
Mr. Egenberg moved to approve the renewal of the Common Victualler and Weekly Entertainment-Movies (Thurs only 8PM-11PM) for Henborg’s, 269 Central Street to expire December 31, 2012.  Mr. Smith seconded the motion and the motion was approved by a unanimous vote.

CORRESPONDENCE

Notice of the resignation of Barbara H. Miller from the Council on Aging.

Mr. Surface thanked Ms. Miller for her service to the CoA and the Town.
SELECTMEN’S REPORT

Mr. Smith stated that the State of the Town will be held on April 30th from 6-9PM with a call in time.  He stated it would be held here in the third floor of town hall.  He stated he would get the templates out to departments by the end of the week. 
TOWN ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT

Budget Update

Mr. Farrell gave the board the latest update on the budget.  He stated that there was no quorum at the FinCom and CIP last week but hope to have a quorum this week.  He explained that Insurances are in and has not heard from Schools on their negotiations.  He stated that the Workers Comp came in a little less then expected.  He stated that FinCom will vote on articles on Wednesday.  He stated that this is not the final budget.
APPOINTMENTS & APPROVALS
Request to fill the Associate Planning Board member seat and/or vacant Planning Board member seat.

Mr. Surface stated that the Planning Board left without discussing so they will hold for now on this item. 
NEXT MEETINGS
Thursday, April 12, 2012 at 7:00PM, Town Hall, 3rd Floor meeting room-joint meeting.

Saturday, April 14, 2012 at 8:30AM, Byfield Parish Church, 132 Jackman Street

Monday, April 23, 2012 at 7:00PM, Town Hall, 3rd Floor meeting room.
Mr. Smith moved to adjourn.  Mr. Trapani seconded the motion and the motion was approved by a unanimous vote.

Meeting adjourned at 8:55PM.

Minutes transcribed by J. Pantano.
